Agendum

Oakland University




 

Board of Trustees Special Formal Meeting
May 5, 2004

APPROVAL OF AUTHORIZATION TO EXECUTE CONTRACTS FOR DESIGN AND REPAIRS AT MEADOW BROOK HALL

A Recommendation

Introduction

Meadow Brook Hall is showing signs of aging after 70+ years, with some components of the facility failing.  A series of building systems breakdowns over the last several years prompted staffs from Meadow Brook Hall and Facilities Management to perform an overall review of the building to identify known and suspected problem areas with the infrastructure.  

Beginning in October, The Smith Group, the architect-engineer firm that did the original design of Meadow Brook Hall, volunteered to assist in verifying the accuracy and cost estimate of the identified needed repairs.  This firm also has thorough knowledge of the systems and deficiencies, and extensive background with preservation/restoration of historic structures.  The Smith Group visited the facility, examined facility components, discussed repair experiences, and developed a deficiency tabulation with estimates.  For the above reasons, and because the project requires highly specialized services for which the solicitation of competitive proposals is not practical or appropriate, The Smith Group is being recommended for selection to perform the design for repairs. 

The Smith Group effort resulted in a recommendation of short-term needs (repair work needed now to preserve the condition of the facility) and long-term needs (repair work recommended for the 3 – 7 years and beyond time frame).  The immediate repair needs are estimated at $6,600,000, based on those reviews and discussions.  
The Smith Group made presentations at the November and December 2003 meetings of the Board of Trustees Finance, Audit and Investment Committee to discuss the review approach, results, and their experience with historic buildings.  Attachment A is the most recent Smith Group report, presented to the Committee on December 16th.  There are also a number of proposed cosmetic repairs to be completed as part of this project, so that when completed the public spaces will be restored to an appropriate condition.  These include restoration of water damaged wall coverings and paneling, decorative ceiling repairs, and others listed at the end of Appendix A.  The cost for these repairs is estimated at $400,000, bringing the total cost of this project to $7,000,000.  
As a result of a recently awarded very generous $7,000,000 gift from The Matilda R. Wilson Fund, this important restoration project can now move forward.  This gift reflects Mrs. Wilson’s vision and passion for her home and for the University she and her husband Alfred founded, and ensures Meadow Brook Hall will remain an architectural, cultural and historic landmark for Oakland University and the community.
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In addition to the appointment of The Smith Group for project design, the University also recommends the appointment of Frank Rewold and Sons as Construction Manager (CM) for the project.  The CM will be brought in as soon as possible to help plan the project, including appropriate phasing to minimize cost and impact on the business.  A competitive selection process was followed.  Rewold was selected based on experience, knowledge of the Hall, and price.   

Recommendation

RESOLVED, that the total cost for the project including design and construction shall not exceed $7,000,000; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that the sole and exclusive source of funds for the project will be a $7,000,000 legally enforceable gift from The Matilda R. Wilson Fund pursuant to a gift agreement that shall be reviewed and approved by the Office of the General Counsel prior to execution and shall be in compliance with the law and University policies and regulations and shall conform to the legal standards and policies of the Board of Trustees; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that the proceeds from The Matilda R. Wilson Fund gift will be disbursed to Oakland University over a four-year period, and since the project is anticipated to be completed within a three-year period, Oakland University may provide short-term funding for the project to be reimbursed from The Matilda R. Wilson Fund gift proceeds as they are received; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that after acceptance of The Matilda R. Wilson Fund gift the Vice President for Finance and Administration is authorized to execute a contract with The Smith Group for design of the short-term repair needs at Meadow Brook Hall as generally described in Attachment A; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that after acceptance of the Matilda R. Wilson Fund gift the Vice President for Finance and Administration is authorized to execute a contract with Frank Rewold and Sons as the Construction Manager to perform the short-term repairs at Meadow Brook Hall as generally described in Attachment A; and, be it further

RESOLVED, that The Smith Group design contract and the Frank Rewold and Sons Construction Manager contract shall be reviewed and approved by the Office of the General Counsel prior to execution and shall be in compliance with the law and University policies and regulations and shall conform to the legal standards and policies of the Board of Trustees; and, be it further  
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RESOLVED, that any excess proceeds of The Matilda R. Wilson Fund gift not needed to fund the design and short-term repairs at Meadow Brook Hall shall be used in connection with Meadow Brook Hall; and, be it further    


RESOLVED, that the Vice President for Finance and Administration shall report to the Board of Trustees periodically on the progress of the project.                      
Attachment

A.
The Smith Group Report on Meadow Brook Hall

Budgetary Implications

The funding source is a gift from The Matilda R. Wilson Fund.
Submitted to the President

on __________________, 2004 by

____________________________

Lynne C. Schaefer

Vice President for Finance and Administration

and Treasurer to the Board of Trustees

Recommended on ______________, 2004

to the Board of Trustees for approval by

____________________________

Gary D. Russi

President
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ATTACHMENT A

December 4, 2003

Ms. Janet Hepburn, Manager

Oakland University

Capital Planning & Design

Rochester, Michigan 48309-4401

Subject:
Confirmation of Scope and Costs 

Facility Repairs & Upgrades

Dear Ms. Hepburn,

SmithGroup Incorporated is pleased to submit this report of cost reconciliation for facility repairs and upgrades to Meadow Brook Hall. As requested, we are providing our opinion of construction costs for items identified in the “Improvements” column of the Facility Repairs & Upgrades cost estimate as well as maintenance items previously identified and other items that we discovered while conducting observations to identify the total scope of necessary improvements for the facility.  Items have been divided into two columns: “Short Term Needs” are those that should be addressed immediately, while “Long Term Needs” may be implemented over a period of years.

This report is based on limited visual observations and conversations and is provided to assist Oakland University (OU) in developing broad-brush budget numbers for improvements to Meadow Brook Hall. We have based our estimate on the scope items provided by Oakland University, supplemented by limited visual observations by SmithGroup team members and verbal descriptions provided by OU staff made during walk-throughs.  Information regarding mechanical and electrical system concepts was obtained through discussions with Oakland University staff.  SmithGroup used this information to develop system concepts and work scope that attempts to take into account probable ancillary work that was not reflected in preliminary scope descriptions provided.

Our approach combined our observations with Oakland University input, overlaid with our experience with other similar landmark structures and with similar building systems, to further develop and define the University’s scope.  We have added to the scope where we have determined that additional work that is necessary, which is obviously and inextricably tied to the University’s basic scope items.

The Confirmation of Scope and Costs is based on information gathered during site visits to Meadow Brook Hall by SmithGroup architects and engineers between November 14 and 19, 2003, combined with SmithGroup’s preliminary scope and cost confirmation report dated November 5, 2003.  Observations were visual - no invasive or destructive investigations or probes were made, and no comprehensive equipment testing was conducted.  Observations were supplemented by information provided by Oakland University staff.  The team examined original architectural and engineering drawings, as well as later drawings reflecting modifications and upgrades of mechanical and electrical systems.  The architectural team observed all but a very small fraction of the total floor area of the building on all floors.  All historically and architecturally significant spaces were observed.  Rooms not visited consisted of a small number of locked third floor storage spaces and a basement space that could not safely be accessed.  It is SmithGroup’s opinion that the small floor area that could not be observed will not have a significant impact on the costs set forth herein.

Meadow Brook Hall is in relatively good physical condition.  It was originally built as a substantial structure of reinforced concrete, and as such is more similar to a commercial building than a residence.  This has no doubt accounted for its general good condition.  It has been adequately maintained in significant spaces.  

However, around the ages of 70 to 80 years, even the best maintained buildings enter a period where many major components and materials are reaching the end of their service lives, and begin to fail.  During this time period, spending on maintenance can increase precipitously.  This is a critical time when it is easy to treat only the symptoms, while overlooking the root causes.  Yet if the root causes are not addressed during this time, the result can be accelerated progressive deterioration of the building’s essential structure and architectural fabric, loss of functionality, and a continued drain on maintenance funds.  However it is also a time when major spending, if directed wisely, can dramatically extend the life and usefulness of a structure, and decrease maintenance costs.  Meadow Brook Hall is now at this crucial point in its life.

In addition to upgrades necessary to extend its life, today, Meadow Brook Hall also must be made to serve uses which were not anticipated when it was built as a home.  Its fundamental attraction is in the stunning interiors, decorative arts and collections that it houses, as well as the picture it presents of the lives of the Wilsons.  Yet it is also a visitor attraction open to the public throughout the year, and hosts major public and private events.   It is part museum, restaurant, conference facility, and modern office building, housing the staff that manages it.  All of these functions place sometimes-conflicting demands on the building and its systems.  The scope of work represented by this Confirmation of Scope and Costs is intended to strike a balance between house museum and event facility needs.

Mechanical and electrical systems are the most significant upgrade needs.  Systems are old and are in need of major and comprehensive upgrades to meet modern needs, and the demands of the current uses of the building.  Such upgrades will unavoidably impact sensitive interior materials.  This cost estimate assumes that recommended system upgrades would be carried out in a manner that respects the character of primary architectural spaces and restores them to their original condition after upgrades are completed.  

Architecturally, the Hall’s exterior envelope’s major needs are for roof and window repairs and restoration necessary to keep building weather- and water-tight.  Major interior improvements consist of major upgrades to two basement bathrooms.  Other general work involves repair of damage due to leakage from roofs and plumbing, as well as addressing soiling, wear, and aging of many materials. Although there are some notable interior improvements required, most individual interior repairs are minor.  However they are widespread, and numerous, and often impact unique and sensitive materials and treatments.  Consequently, their cumulative cost is significant.  

This report presents the Confirmation of Scope and Costs in a summary format.  The line items summarize detailed backup data.  Upon request, and with advance notice, SmithGroup can re-sort the backup data and present it in a different format.  Because information is summarized, individual work items are not presented.  However there are some significant items that SmithGroup wishes to bring to the University’s attention, so additional discussion is provided below.

Water Intrusion in Basement

Standing water was observed in below grade areas such as the Organ Pipe Room and perimeter spaces in that wing.  This area was visited twice, and water was only observed on the second visit, shortly after rain.  It is important to note that the organ pipe chamber is open to first floor rooms via a shaft with wall openings protected only by curtains.  The presence of standing water in the organ pipe chamber creates a moisture source that could promote the growth of mold.  It is also suspected that this environment may be detrimental to the organ pipes in the area.  

The scope of SmithGroup’s observations did not permit us to determine the source of this water.  Further investigations, possibly including soil borings to determine if there is a high water table, and investigation of existing foundation drainage system to verify whether it is functional may be necessary.  It is therefore difficult to predict a solution or identify a cost at this time.  

In addition, water or evidence of past water entry was also observed along the base of the west foundation wall in the basement boiler room.  It is not clear if this is from a high water table, or from improper drainage.  Further investigations, possibly including soil borings to determine if there is a high water table, and investigation of existing foundation drainage system to verify whether it is functional may be necessary.  These investigations must be undertaken before a solution can be proposed.

For the purposes of this cost estimate, SmithGroup has included an allowance of $139,000 to cover work under the Organ Pipe Room and investigations related to the Boiler Room foundation drainage.  This item is listed in the estimate as “Waterproofing.”  This estimate covers an aggressive solution for the Organ Pipe Room involving removal of the concrete floor in that area, and installation of an underdrain system, sump pit and sump pump.  While it covers testing at the boiler room footing drains, it does not cover any repairs, because definition of such work is impossible with the information currently available.

Water Intrusion into Subgrade Space Under Courtyard

Running water was observed coming from an abandoned electrical panel in the below-grade room below the courtyard.  The source of the water was traced to an abandoned conduit penetrating the wall high on the south wall of the space, however its root source could not be determined.  The amount and consistency of flow, and the high source suggests that it may not be from ground water or accumulated water from rain.  It is possible that it may be from a failed buried domestic water pipe.  Further investigation, possibly involving some excavation, is required in this area.  The line item of $32,500 for “Subgrade Utility Under Courtyard” includes an allowance of $10,000 for investigation and repair of this condition.  This number should be considered a “placeholder” and should be verified by reviewing the scope with contractors.

Concrete Plaza Slab Deterioration at Subgrade Space Under Courtyard

The concrete slab forming the ceiling of the below-grade room under the courtyard exhibits spalled concrete and exposed rusted steel reinforcing.  Because this slab supports vehicle loads in the courtyard, further close-up examination is recommended to determine if the slab’s structural integrity has been reduced.  The recommendations in this assessment assume that the exposed reinforcing bars will need to be replaced, but total slab replacement is assumed to be unnecessary.  An allowance of $22,500 is included in the “Subgrade Utility Under Courtyard” line item for reinforcing bar replacement.  This must be confirmed by further investigation.

Vapor Barrier

As detailed in SmithGroup’s preliminary cost confirmation dated November 5, 2003, a previous consultant’s recommendation to humidify the building and provide a vapor barrier is not endorsed by SmithGroup and is not included here.  Refer to SmithGroup’s previous cost estimate cover letter for detailed discussion of this issue.

Leaded Glass

It is SmithGroup’s understanding that a stained glass window repair program is under way at this time.  This work appears to be limited to colored stained glass, but does not include leaded glass in general.  SmithGroup observed that the leading in many non-stained glass (i.e. clear windows) is deteriorated and should be replaced.  The scope of these observations did not permit a detailed window-by-window inventory.  Window repair costs contained herein contain an allowance for some such work, however the exact extent should be confirmed by a detailed window inventory.

Anachronistic Modifications 

Although the overall historic character of Meadow Brook Hall has been respected over its life, there have been some anachronistic changes to the building that are not in character with its original appearance.  Because of the building’s multiple functions, and need to accommodate modern demands, original heating systems have been supplemented and expanded to include forced air heat and air conditioning, necessitating installation of window air conditioners, ductwork, and non-original grilles and diffusers.  Original lighting has been supplemented in some cases by anachronistic contemporary light fixtures.  In support spaces, such treatments are appropriate, however in some public areas and architecturally significant spaces, they detract from the image of the building.  SmithGroup has recommended replacement of some light fixtures and grilles in such areas and included them in the cost estimate.

Conservation of Special Finishes

Meadow Brook Hall is characterized by highly unique wall treatments and finishes, as well as fine examples of decorative arts and furnishings.  Treatments such as wood paneling are considered part of architectural finishes and are addressed in this Confirmation of Scope and Costs.  However some finishes are unusual special applied treatments.  Such treatments include stretched fabric wall coverings in Matilda’s Room, fabric draped walls in the Powder Room near the front desk, custom carpets and rugs, and ornate draperies.  The assessment of such items and estimates for their repair or replacement is more appropriately handled by conservators with specialties in the areas of textiles.  However, SmithGroup has observed that some interior treatments such as draperies are significantly deteriorated, stained and discolored in many cases.  Some literally fall apart when touched.

A comprehensive restoration of Meadow Brook Hall interiors should include repair and/or replacement of such deteriorated items.  Decorative arts specialists should be consulted to obtain reliable estimates for such treatments. SmithGroup has however included an allowance of $75,000 for drapery and general fabric wall covering treatments.  This number should be considered a “placeholder” and should be verified by qualified conservators.

Conservation of Artwork and Furnishings

Meadow Brook Hall contains fine examples of antiques, furnishings, and original artwork that are a fundamental part of its uniqueness.  A comprehensive upgrade of the interior should include conservation of those aspects of the Hall’s environment.  Oakland University should engage art and furnishing conservators to assess and provide estimates for conservation of such artifacts.  A zero-value line item for such work is included in the estimated costs as a “placeholder” for such work.  Oakland University should adjust this line item when the appropriate conservators have been consulted.

We would like to thank you for the opportunity to assist you in preserving this significant architectural structure. If you have questions are require further assistance please do not hesitate to contact me at (734)-669-4473.

Sincerely,
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Tamara Burns, AIA

Principal

cc:
MOF


Carl Roehling


Kevin Shultis


Greg Jones
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